SEER GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

HELD ON TUESDAY 7th SEPTEMBER 2021 

AT 7.30pm IN SEER GREEN BAPTIST CHURCH, WOOD POND CLOSE
Present:  
Cllr M Thomas (Chairman), Cllr L Hungin, Cllr T Norton, Cllr A Anderson, Cllr J Smith, Cllr J Holder, Cllr C Hughes and Cllr O Davison-Oakley. 
In attendance: County Councillor C Jackson, Mr A Kell, Mrs K Hawes, Mrs E Bates (Clerk). 

I. OPEN SESSION:  County Councillor Jackson was asked for information on Buckinghamshire Council’s Tree Policy as concern was raised about dead trees on the verges which were not being cut down and also how Bucks Council are planning to tackle Ash die back as trees are now deteriorating.  An issue with road closure orders had also arisen which Cllr Jackson offered help to resolve.  The Parish Council was advised to resubmit the funding application for CCTV and benches at the Recreation Ground as separate projects as there had been a delay on CCTV projects. (Action – Cllr Thomas)   The Council was advised that there was further funding available through the Community Board for community projects, so disabled access for the Pavilion will also be investigated. Applications are outstanding for the review of the yellow line scheme following access and safety issues in the village.   Cllr Jackson said he would help progress the schemes that had been submitted.
Alan Kell came to update the Council on the ‘Our Living Village’ project which will be drawing to a conclusion with two local presentations.  Places are available to see the presentation in Seer Green on Saturday 2nd October at 2pm at Seer Green Baptist Church.  Seer Green and Jordans Society are merging with the project to continue to record the village history on a website and they would welcome a representative from the Parish Council to join to ensure this important heritage work is continued.
II. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE: Cllr N Baddeley 

Approval of Minutes of the previous meeting:  The minutes for the July meeting were approved by Cllr Hungin and Cllr Hughes.  The minutes were duly signed as a correct record of the meeting.  

Update on Actions from Previous Meeting:  
	COUNCILLOR/

CLERK
	ACTION
	STATUS

	Thomas
	To contact Buckinghamshire Council Transport for Bucks regarding parking issues around the Public House following installation of the double yellow lines in the village centre from a scheme designed by the Schemes Engineer from Transport for Bucks.
	ONGOING: An application for Community Board Funding under the category ‘Transport/Highways Project Application’ has been submitted requesting, in the first instance, attendance of an engineer from Transport for Bucks to assess the parking problem along Chalfont Road and suggest a suitable remedy.  Awaiting feedback.  ACTION: MT

	Hungin/Thomas
	Grant from Community Board for upgraded CCTV at the Pavilion so car registration numbers can be captured and better quality images obtained.
	OUTSTANDING: An application for Community Board funding has been submitted requesting upgraded CCTV at the Pavilion, together with an additional bench seat with arms.  Awaiting decision which has apparently been held up by a blanket review of all CCTV within our Community Board area which is currently taking place.

ACTION: LH/MT

	Davison-Oakley/

Norton/Hungin
	To set up Cllrs Norton and Hungin as online signatories
	IN PROGRESS: Cllr Norton is now setup for the online payment of invoices. An additional mandate is required to complete application for Cllr Hungin which is now in progress. ACTION: LB

	Clerk
	The meter reading taken at the Recreation Ground showed extremely high usage against previously estimated readings supplied by the company.  Castle Water who provide the supply to be made aware of this. 
	ONGOING: Following receipt of a bill for some £3k+, a leak allowance form has been completed and returned to Castle Water and is awaiting a response.
ACTION: LB

	Thomas
	Quotation to be obtained for the repainting of gates, fences, etc. as identified in the Village Maintenance list discussed at the meeting.
	OUTSTANDING: Quotation still needs to be obtained but poor weather has delayed this work, although the top bar of the toddler swings has been treated with rust primer and painted green.

ACTION: MT

	Thomas/Hungin
	Redecoration to the Pavilion
	PENDING:  Redecorating work has now been carried out and payment made for half the cost of the job.  However, there are some outstanding issues and a meeting with the decorator is scheduled to take place on Thursday 9th September at 18.30 to discuss and try to resolve these issues.

ACTION: LH/MT

	Anderson
	Suggestion received from Seer Green United to supply a goal at the Rec for the use of youngsters.
	WORK IN PROGRESS: Goal was ordered 21st July. Have chased order 3 times; promised delivery early next week.  

ACTION: AA

	Holder
	A letter was received from a resident regarding the siting of a memorial bench in Jubilee Walk.  It was agreed that a ‘holding’ reply was to be prepared and sent and that an alternative site not on Parish Council land would be investigated.
	OUTSTANDING: One of the two owners of the piece of land in front of the parade of shops has been approached and has given his consent.  The other owner is still to be approached and is proving difficult to get hold of.  ACTION: JH

	Thomas
	A formal application to be submitted to local charity, JET for funding for an additional bench at The Rec.
	Application form for funding of £675 for Earth Anchors ‘Evergreen’ cast iron seat completed and submitted to Secretary of JET, Dawn Franklin.  Awaiting decision following Trustees meeting to be held on 9th September 2021

ACTION: MT

	Pavilion Subcommittee
	The specification for a new fence around the Pavilion garden to be discussed with the potential new tenant and recommendations presented to Councillors.
	WORK IN PROGRESS: Two quotations received from builder working on Pavilion; one for flat top fence and the other for a scalloped top fence, the difference being £700 which would be chargeable to the Parish Council.  A third quotation was received from Cyril Smith fencing.  ACTION: COUNCILLORS

	Holder
	A simple user sheet for the new AV system will be prepared.
	Sheet has been prepared and will be tested to ensure it is fit for purpose. ACTION: JH

	Councillors
	Ground in front of the benches is being eroded and paving was suggested.  
	ACTION: All Councillors to inspect the areas affected.  Cllr Anderson reported that he had some grasscrete left from the boot wipers which could be used.  Action AA


Matters arising from the previous meeting not listed on the Agenda:  No matters were arising.
III. MONTHLY RISK INSPECTIONS:    
i. Health and Safety Issues identified and recommended actions:  Cllr Anderson has completed the July Health and Safety inspection.  There were no health and safety issues.  Cllr Smith and Cllr Holder completed the August inspection and noted that grass is growing between the cracks in the Jubilee Walk pavement. It will be investigated whether the Community Board would pay for repairs to the pavement.  (Action – Cllr Thomas)  Cllr Baddeley is due to complete the September inspection. (Action – Cllr Baddeley)    
ii. Approve the Health and Safety Policy:  The Health and Safety Policy was reviewed, updated and adopted.  It will be recirculated and published on the Parish Council website under Policies.  (Action – Cllr Davison-Oakley, Clerk)
iii. Maintenance issues identified and recommended actions:  It was noted that there was a dip in Green Meadow where the Youth Shelter once stood.  A cost will be obtained for filling in the area with soil and also for adding top soil to the hole at the Recreation Ground which has been filled with hard core.  (Action – Cllr Anderson)  A bench at the Cemetery looked in need of maintenance.  The family will be contacted to see if they would like to maintain it themselves.  (Action – Clerk)  A quotation was approved to trim back the cherry tree around the streetlight in Jubilee Walk.  (Action – Cllr Hughes)
IV. OTHER HEALTH AND SAFETY ISSUES:  A gravestone had tilted and needs to be inspected.  (Action – Clerk) 
V. DECLARATION OF INTEREST: There were no declarations of interest.
VI. Correspondence:  
· The Facilities Manager at Perkin Elmer offered for employees to do community work in Seer Green.

· Notice from PKF Littlejohn LLP of the successful completion of Annual Governance and Accountability Return for 2020 – 2021.  A notice for the completion of the audit has been placed on the noticeboard.

· Our Bucks Council Local Area Technician John Thackeray stated that drainage works are now complete on Chalfont Road and School Lane and the that new systems are now in place along with ditching cleared at Chalfont Road.  Larger capacity chambers and gullies now exist at both these locations.  A thank you will be sent to the Capital Drains team for their excellent work in these areas.  (Action - Clerk)  Enforcements for landowners draining their land onto the roads are ongoing and Cllr Jackson asked to be shown the areas concerned. (Action - Clerk)  
· Notification of the resignation of Cllr Jane Smith from 8th September 2021.  The Chairman and Councillors thanked Cllr Smith for her hard work on the Council.  
· Concern raised by local stables about Ragwort growing in neighbouring fields.  Several field owners have been contacted about the concern.

· Confirmation by Castle Water that Leak Allowance is being investigated.
· Following a streetlight report from SSE - a quotation to upgrade the lantern on streetlight number 4 in Park Place was approved.  (Action - Clerk)  It was also agreed to ask for a quotation to upgrade a streetlight lantern in Howard Road where a hole had appeared in the lantern bowl.  (Action - Clerk)
VII. Finance: 

From 7th July 2021 to 7th September 2021:-

Payments amounting to:-          
  


      
 £16,303.78
Income received:-




   
                   £50.00
The closing bank balances at 31st August 2021 totalled:-                 £68,947.75
The council expressed disappointment at being charged £291.48 for the uncontested election which had not been charged in previous years.  Electoral Services said that they had charged the Parish Council a third of the cost of the polling cards which were already due to go out for the other elections.
VIII.   

Planning
Notices of new planning applications continue to be displayed on the notice-board and website.  14 applications were permitted, one was withdrawn and two applications were refused.
IX.
PRINCIPAL AGENDA ITEMS:

i. pavilion refurbishment: Little Ducklings have now opened at the Pavilion and a new wall had been installed to create a baby and toddler room.  A snagging meeting had been arranged for the redecoration of the Pavilion.  (Action – Cllr Thomas, Cllr Hungin)  New blinds will be installed on 18th September.  (Action – Cllr Hungin)  The fire safety system will be inspected and updated with call points added in the new room on 18th September.  (Action – Cllr Hungin)  A quotation was approved to install new UPVC doors at the rear of the baby’s room.  (Action – Cllr Hungin)  A fencing contractor has had a quotation approved to move the gate at the rear of the Pavilion back two metres to allow easy access from the new rear doors of the Pavilion.  (Action – Cllr Hungin)  Three quotations are being obtained for the new nursery garden fence and a decision will be taken shortly on which contractor to proceed with.  (Action – Cllr Hungin)   It was agreed that the nursery could have a new larger bin in the Pavilion car park.  (Action – Clerk)  Due to the additional costs of the refurbishment it was agreed that the Community Infrastructure Levy would be used to fund the current refurbishment and that the upgrade for the Referees room would be budgeted for in the next financial year. It was also agreed to see if the Community Board would be eligible for funding this upgrade along with disabled access for the building. (Action – Cllr Thomas)  The Changing Rooms still hold quite a few items belonging to Little Ducklings and a date will be agreed for them to be cleared.  (Action – Cllr Anderson)  
ii. community award:  Following a number of nominations it was agreed to present the award to [announcement on 15th October] for their outstanding service to the community.  The award will be made at an event on 15th October.   (Action - Cllr Thomas)  A gift voucher and certificate will be prepared.  (Action – Clerk)
iii. code of conduct: An updated Code of Conduct had been circulated and was adopted.  It will be published on the Parish Council’s website  (Action – Cllr Thomas, Clerk)
X.
UPDATES ON OTHER MATTERS (Reports by Exception)

i. JUBILEE HALL:  The Jubilee Hall year-end accounts were approved and will be published on the Charities Commission website along with the Chairman’s report for the year.  (Action – Clerk)  A Jubilee Hall sub-committee meeting will be held on 10th September to review the opening of the hall.  
ii. PAVILION: Update under main agenda item.  
iii. PARISH COUNCIL PROPERTIES, open spaces AND SERVICES:  It was agreed to invoice Scout for 50% of their new pipe and the investigation to find the leak.  (Action – Clerk)
 Once the wildflowers have finished blooming then a decision will be made on how to maintain the area.  (Action – Cllr Smith, Clerk)  The annual arboriculture inspection was carried out with the Whole Tree Company on 7th September and the report will follow shortly.  Cllr Smith raised concerns about the damage to the verges in Bottom Lane due to the oversize vehicles accessing the lane which sometimes get stuck.  Cllr Smith agreed to inform the developer of Weavers about her concern to the damage of the roots of the large trees in the lane.  (Action – Cllr Smith)  Cllr Jackson advised the council that they should raise their concerns about the lack of suitable access statement for large developments on small lanes to Steve Bambridge.   A JET meeting will be held on 9th September when a decision should be made about the funding request for a bench at the Recreation Ground.  
XI.
information items:  Cllr Thomas and Cllr Davison-Oakley gave their apologies for the October meeting.
The meeting closed at 9.20pm
Next Meeting – The next Parish Council meeting will be held on Tuesday 5th October 2021, at 9.20pm in Seer Green Baptist Church, Wood Pond Close.    
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